MINUTES OF THE REGULAR ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT MEETING OF PISCATAWAY TOWNSHIP HELD ON THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 13, 2018.

The Regular Meeting of the Piscataway Zoning Board was called to order at 7:30 P.M. in the Department of Public Works Meeting Room, 505 Sidney Road, Piscataway, New Jersey, by Chairman Bleich.

Chairman Bleich stated:  IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE OPEN PUBLIC MEETING ACT, ADEQUATE NOTICE OF THIS MEETING WAS PROVIDED IN THE FOLLOWING WAYS:


*Posted on the bulletin board of the Municipal Building


  and made available through the Township Clerk;


*Notice published in the Courier News;


*Notice sent to The Star Ledger;


*Notice made available through the Township Librarians.

ROLL CALL:
PRESENT:  Loretta Keimel, Ronald Nolan, Shawn Cahill, Steve Weisman, Jeff Tillery and Chairman Bleich  ABSENT:  Roy O’Reggio & Kalpesh Patel
Also present:
James Kinneally, Esq. and Laura Buckley, recording secretary.
It was determined that a quorum was present by roll call.
4.    
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Mr. Kinneally states that application # 11 on the agenda, 18-ZB-42V, Anthony DiGirolamo has been Postponed until Sept. 27-Must Notice.
5.
18-ZB-27/28V
Fox & Foxx Development, LLC





Site Plan, Use and Bulk Variances





Block 1401, Lot 5; Zone: BP-II





19 Stelton Road





Applicant proposes to construct a three story mixed use building.

Mr. Kinneally states that the applicant is here for a vote only; all testimony was given at the last hearing and public portion has been closed. Kevin Morse, Attorney, is here to represent the applicant. Court stenographer present; transcripts will be on file in the Community Development office.

MOTION was made by Mr. Cahill to Approve the application, second by Mr. Tillery. ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mr. Cahill, Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Nolan, Mr. Tillery, Mr. Weisman and Chairman Bleich voted yes on the motion. 

6.
18-ZB-30

Colgate-Palmolive Company

18-ZB-31V

Conditional Use/Bulk Variances





Block 11701, Lot 16.05; Zone: ER





909 River Road





Applicant proposes the installation of solar panel arrays in surface 




parking lot and roof parking structures.

Mr. Kinneally states that the applicant is here for a vote only; all testimony was given at the last hearing and public portion has been closed. Sandy Galacio, Attorney, is here to represent the applicant. Court stenographer present; transcripts will be on file in the Community Development office. Mr. Cahill has to recuse himself from the application; he is within 200 feet.
MOTION was made by Mrs. Keimel to Approve the application, second by Mr. Nolan. ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Nolan, Mr. Tillery, Mr. Weisman and Chairman Bleich voted yes on the motion. 
7.
18-ZB-21V

Delton Black




Bulk Variance





Block 205, Lot 22.01; Zone: R-7.5





1717 South 2nd Street





Applicant proposes to construct a new single family home.
VARIANCES REQUIRED: 

21-3b Accessory Building (Revised)



Required – maximum size of an accessory building, 25 feet by 25 feet or 625 square 

feet



Proposed – an accessory building, 40 feet by 17 feet, for a total of 680 square feet
21-501

Required – 75 foot lot width

Proposed – 50 foot lot width (South 2nd Street) (existing)

Proposed – 33 foot lot width (Chestnut Place) (existing)

21-613 Required – 75 foot lot frontage

Proposed – 50 foot lot frontage (South 2nd Street) (existing)

Proposed – 33 foot lot frontage (Chestnut Place) (existing)

*Both driveways must be paved or an additional variance will be required per 21-1101.3 of the zoning ordinance.

**The existing fence with barbed wire must be removed or additional variances will be required.



Action to be taken prior to September 22, 2018
Delton Black, the applicant, is reminded by Mr. Kinneally that he is still sworn in from the last hearing. Mr. Black states that he has changed the plans. Mr. Mastanardy, Clark, NJ, is also here to testify. Mr. Kinneally states that the revised plan has been submitted to the Board for review. Mr. Mastanardy states that they also have another exhibit which is the architectural plans for the proposed garage. It is marked A-1 for the file and the rest are passed out to the Board Members for review. 
He states that they have reduced the size of the garage considerably to meet all of the setback requirements. They have lengthened the home from 50 feet to 60 feet and meet every requirement for setbacks. There are two variances, one is existing non-conforming which is the width of the lot and the other is the lot area for the proposed garage which is 680 square feet where 625 square feet is required. In reference to Mr. Hinterstein’s report, he would like a deed restriction to limit it to residential use only. Mr. Mastanardy states that a lot of people store boats on their property without being garaged; the applicant would like the garage to put the boat in. 
Mr. Kinneally states that if the Board approves the applicant, that would not prohibit the storage of a boat. It would prohibit the storage and use of commercial vehicles and equipment to be on the site; there were questions raised at the last hearing if this site was going to be used for a commercial use. Mr. Mastanardy states that the garage now meets the side yard setbacks of 8 feet, meets the front yard setback of 60 feet and meets the rear yard setback of 25 feet. He believes everything fits in and this property is begging for a home to be put on it; it is one of the few vacant lots in the area. Mr. Kinneally asks what is the height of the garage; it is 18 feet. 
Mr. Cahill asks about the trees; number 3 on the staff report. Mr. Black states that he wants to take down all of the trees. He has spoken to his neighbors, they are very unkept and unsafe and the neighbors agree they should come down. One of the trees branches just caused damage to one of the neighbors property.  A lot of the trees are dead and it’s completely overgrown; he will be taken them down at his own expense. He spend all day clearing the property. He will pave the driveway. Mrs. Keimel would like to know if he plans on replanting some of the trees. Mr. Black states that the ones that are there have not been maintained and he would like to plant new trees along the property line to give it more of a homey feel to the property. 
Mr. Cahill states that the last time we were here, the neighbors had concerns about the landscaping equipment that was being left at the property. Mr. Black states that he does have a lease with a facility to store all of his equipment for his business; he will not have any equipment on the property. 
Chairman Bleich opens up the public portion:
#1. Emma & William Knight, 207 Chestnut Place; they were sworn in at the last hearing. Mrs. Knight states that she doesn’t have any issues with the young man, it is just that they are concerned about how close the garage is. If he comes in with equipment, and puts it in the driveway, she’s not going to have any air flow. Mr. Kinneally states that if the Board looks favorably on the application, they will put in a deed restriction so he can’t store any of his equipment from his business on the property. She shows pictures of the boat; she doesn’t think the boat can fit in the garage. Mr. Black states he will be able to store it in the garage, not a problem. She gives the picture of the boat to Mr. Kinneally. 
#2  Mr. Aramand, his neighbor, thinks that this is good for the property and is in favor of the application
Public portion closed.
MOTION was made by Mr. Cahill to Approve the application, second by Mrs. Keimel. ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mr. Cahill, Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Nolan, Mr. Tillery, Mr. Weisman and Chairman Bleich voted yes on the motion. 
8.
18-ZB-22V

Nazia Rana




Bulk Variance





Block 1412, Lot 13.01, Zone R-7.5





654 Fairview Avenue





Applicant proposes to construct a second story and rear yard addition to 



an existing single family home on an undersized lot. 
VARIANCES REQUIRED:

21-501 Required – minimum lot area 7,500 square feet

Proposed – lot area 5,000 square feet (existing)



Required – 75 foot lot width 



Proposed – 50 foot lot width (existing)



Required – 25 foot front yard setback



Proposed – 24.71 foot front yard setback (existing)



Proposed – 13.71 foot front yard setback (steps)



Required – maximum building coverage 20 percent



Proposed – 24 percent building coverage (Revised to 22.9%)



Required – 60 foot front yard setback for an accessory structure



Proposed – 59.5 foot front yard setback for an accessory structure (garage) (existing)



Required – 8 foot side yard setback for an accessory structure



Proposed – 2.5 foot side yard setback for an accessory structure (garage) (existing)

21-613 Required – 75 foot lot frontage



Proposed – 50 foot lot frontage (existing)

Mr. & Mrs. Rana, the applicants, are both sworn in to testify. Mr. Rana states that they got a house in Piscataway which is not really fixable; it has some serious water damage. They have brought in two architects who both stated that they should knock it down and they are here for the variance. Mr. Kinneally states that according to the application it looks like an application for an addition with a second story and rear addition. Mr. Rana states that they are keeping the foundation and the existing garage where they are and adding to it. 
Mr. Kinneally asks if they received a copy of Mr. Hinterstein’s staff report; yes they have. Mr. Rana states that they have revised the proposed plans as per Mr. Hinterstein’s report. He states that they have make the home smaller and now have the building coverage down to 22.25%; the revision date is 9-5-2018. The new front yard setback since moving the stairs will be the existing and proposed at 24.17 feet. Mr. Kinneally states that these changes have addressed the concerns in Mr. Hinterstein’s report; most of the other variances are pre-existing condition. They have added a tree to the plan at the request of Mr. Hinterstein. 
Chairman Bleich opens it up to the public:
1. Christine Krieck, neighbor, is sworn in. She states that they want to do all of this, how many families will be living in the house. Mr. Rana states that one family only. Mrs. Krieck states that there are several houses in the area that have more than one family living in them; then there are 5, 6, 7 or 8 cars parking all over the place. When it snows, the plows can’t come by and block all of the other driveways. Mr. Rana states that it will have four bedrooms with 2 ½ bathrooms and one family only. Mr. Kinneally states that the plans that were submitted were of a one family home. Mr. Cahill states that you can’t hold this application against the applicant because of a few other bad home owners.

Public portion closed. 
MOTION was made by Mr. Cahill to Approve the application, second by Mr. Tillery. ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mr. Cahill, Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Nolan, Mr. Tillery, Mr. Weisman and Chairman Bleich voted yes on the motion. 

9.
18-ZB-26V
Viren Patel



Bulk Variance




Block 10104, Lot 2.13, Zone R-20




590 Buckingham

Applicant is seeking to install a fence in the rear yard of home within an existing 
easement.

VARIANCES REQUIRED:

21-601 Required – no open space, municipal drainage way, right-of-way or easement contiguous to any building shall be encroached upon or reduced in any manner

Proposed- a fence located over easements

21-501 Required – minimum lot area 20,000 square feet

Proposed – lot area 10,452.69 square feet (existing)

Required – 100 foot lot width

Proposed – 82.35 foot lot width (existing)




Required – 150 foot lot depth



Proposed – 126.93 foot lot depth (existing)



Required – 40 foot front yard setback



Proposed – 30.8 foot front yard setback (existing)

21-613 Required – 100 foot lot frontage

Proposed – 82.35 foot lot frontage (existing)

*The required setback for a 6-foot solid fence is 40 feet.  If the applicant proposes to install the fence closer than 40 feet, an additional variance will be required (21-619.1).



Action to be taken prior to November 7, 2018

Viren Patel and Reina Patel, the applicants, are sworn in to testify on their own behalf. Mr. Patel states that they are looking to build a privacy fence; they have small children. There are woods in the area and deer and they would like to put up a fence. He has a two year old son and would like to close in the yard. Mr. Kinneally asks if they had a chance to see a copy of Mr. Hinterstein’s staff report; they have. Mr. Patel states that he does know that there is an easement; he agrees with the report. The inlet will not be blocked and agree to all the conditions in the report. Chairman Bleich opens it up to the public/closed. 
MOTION was made by Mr. Cahill to Approve the application, second by Mr. Nolan. ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mr. Cahill, Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Nolan, Mr. Tillery, Mr. Weisman and Chairman Bleich voted yes on the motion. 

10.
18-ZB-35V
Amish Shah



Bulk Variance




Block 1408, Lot 31; Zone: R-7.5




136 High Street




Applicant proposes to construct a 20’ x 12’ shed in the rear yard of an existing 


single family home.

VARIANCES REQUIRED:
21-501 Required – maximum building coverage 20 percent

Proposed – 22.9 percent building coverage
Required – 75 foot lot width

Proposed – 50 foot lot width (existing)

Required – 8 foot side yard setback

Proposed – 7.9 foot side yard setback (existing)

21-613 Required – 75 foot lot frontage

Proposed – 50 foot lot frontage (existing)




Action to be taken prior to November 8, 2018
Mr. Scott Krumholz, Attorney, is here to represent the applicant. Amish Shah, the applicant, is sworn in.  Mr. Shah states that he would like to build a shed in the backyard of his home to house lawn equipment, gardening supplies and toys for his child. He would like to buy a generator because when the lights go out and he would like to store it in there. He will not be conducting any type of business out of the shed. No one will be living in the shed. 
Mr. Krumholz asks Mr. Shah how long has he been living in the house; since 2009. Right now he keeps all of his outside lawn equipment and other items in the garage. He would like to be able to put everything in the shed so he can put his car in the garage. Mr. Cahill asks what utilities will be in the shed. Mr. Shah states that he wanted to put water and electric but was told he can only put electric in there. Mr. Kinneally asks why he would want water running to the shed. Mr. Shah states that instead of running a house across the backyard for gardening purposes. He will put in electric but will not be putting in water or heat to the shed. 
Mrs. Keimel asks about the building coverage percentage. Mr. Krumholz states that the house itself is at 20% that is required, so anything that Mr. Shah would like to put on the property would require a variance. Mr. Kinneally states that they have addressed all of the items in Mr. Hinterstein’s report. Mr. Cahill states that they just want to make sure that it is not a place where someone can reside in. 
Chairman Bleich opens it up to the public:

1. Mr. Bill Beck, 624 Dial Avenue, is sworn in. Mr. Beck states that he lives roughly 50 feet away from the applicant’s property. He has lived in Piscataway since 1971 and has seen a lot of development go on, but this year has been the most. Most of these properties in this area were designed for the water to flow down. Ever since they built off of New Brunswick Road, that big complex, there is no place for the water to run. The pond fills up and people get water in the basement. If you keep building on everything, they are taking away all of the open land and he doesn’t like it. He doesn’t understand why this individual needs to put up this structure. He believes the Town should stop building so much.

 
Public portion closed. 
MOTION was made by Mr. Cahill to Approve the application, second by Mrs. Keimel. ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mr. Cahill, Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Nolan, Mr. Tillery, Mr. Weisman and Chairman Bleich voted yes on the motion. 

13.
ADOPTION OF MINUTES FROM THE REGULAR MEETING OF JULY 12, 2018


MOTION was made by Mr. Tillery to adopt the minutes; second by Chairman Bleich. 


ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mr. Cahill, Mr. Tillery, and Chairman Bleich vote yes on the motion.

14.
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made by Mr. Patel to Adjourn the meeting; second by Mr. Tillery. All in favor:
Mr. Cahill, Mr. Patel, Mr. Tillery and Chairman Bleich vote yes.
NEXT SCHEDULED MEETING IS SEPTEMBER 27, 2018 AT 7:30PM 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:26 P.M.
Respectfully Submitted,
Laura A. Buckley
Zoning Board Recording Secretary for Shawn Cahill, Secretary
I certify that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of the Minutes from the Regular Meeting of September 13, 2018, same having been fully adopted by the Zoning Board of Adjustment of Piscataway on September 27, 2018.
_______________________________



Shawn Cahill, SECRETARY


______________________________

Allan Bleich, CHAIRMAN  
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